PATIENT PARTICIPATION GROUP MEETING

TUESDAY 22nd September 2015
Present:
IB


TF


JA


AA


PK


PD


ID


FJ


JH


JH


FK


Claire Roberts (WBCCG Speaker)



Rachel Richardson (WBCCG Speaker)



JP (Chair)



Lorna Prescott (Minutes)

Apologies:
GR


DB


PB



PH


NL
1. Agree Minutes of Last Meeting

Mrs JP asked all present to agree the minutes of the last meeting.  All present agreed they were a true account of the meeting.

Action Points From Last Meeting

Action Point:
Lorna to log patient feedback re: transport & dental questionnaire on Ulysses.  




(Completed)  

Action Point:
Lorna to provide copies of Enter and View assessment report by Healthwatch.  (Completed)

2. Speakers: Claire Roberts
Mrs JP welcomed Claire and thanked her for taking the time to speak to the group today.
Claire provided a brief overview of Wigan Borough Clinical Commissioning Group (WBCCG) and said that since April 2015 they are working alongside NHS England on Primary Care Services including GP practices and will increase this to include dentistry and ophthalmology in the near future.
Claire said that she wanted to update the group on a new service that is being roll-out to practices.  This is the Primary Care Community Link Worker and  WBCCG has received funding for this via the Joint Commissioning Group with funding being available up to 31st March 2016.  

The aim is to have a Link Worker in GP practices available to see patients for ‘non-clinical needs’

to help patients to connect to appropriate support with an emphasis on voluntary sector services and community based activities.  There’s also a strong focus on fully understanding an individual’s situation and environment, helping them to access community based opportunities and to utilize their skills and experience through volunteering.  The focus will be on those patients who have a range of support needs that cannot be met through traditional care services.  These patients may be socially isolated, experiencing a life change such as bereavement, unemployment/redundancy, debt issues, recently diagnosed with a long-term condition and patients with mild-moderate mental health problems.
Claire said that a small number of Link Workers are already in place in a select number of GP practices, and have been for a few months, with feedback being very positive.  Claire provided a hand-out detailing some of the feedback received to date.

Claire said that they hope to have 12 whole time equivalent Link Workers in place and that the last of the interviews for these posts is today.  In addition they are putting 50hrs of Link Workers in hospital to assist hospital patients.

The Link Worker will be expected build up relationships/links with local voluntary organizations themselves and keep upto date with local groups etc.

Mr FK asked if there would be any vetting procedures for the voluntary organisations working with the Link Workers as in effect they would be dealing with vulnerable patients.  Claire said that at present there weren’t but things are in place for the larger organisations ie. Age Concern.  

Claire added that all the appointed Link Workers will have to undergo a police DBS check along with adequate training for the post.
The group agreed this would be a worthwhile service.  
Lorna informed the group that our practice had already been contacted and that we have offered a room to a Link Worker to see suitable patients when one is appointed to the practice.

3. Introduction to Rachel Richardson WBCCG
The group welcome Rachel Richardson the newly appointed Patient & Public Engagement Officer at WBCCG.
Rachel said that she would like to tell everyone about the Outpatient and Diagnostic Redesign WBCCG is undertaking and provided a handout to all present.

Part of this programme is to redesign some outpatient specialties as follows:
· Pain Management

· ENT

· Urology

· Ophthalmology

· Cardiology

· Rheumatology

Rachel said that WBCCG is keen to obtain the views/opinions of patients and the public, along with other stakeholders and engage in a programme of consultation and workshops (date/time to be decided).  
Claire said that its aim is to make better use of hospital services.  At present the cost of a follow-up appointment is on average £150 per appointment.  However, it is felt that not all follow-ups may be necessary and not all follow-ups need to be seen in a hospital setting or by a consultant.  Claire suggested that perhaps they could be seen in the GP setting.

In addition, Claire said that it was felt that perhaps not all referrals are always appropriately made by the GP and the patient can instead be dealt with in the practice rather than by a consultant and that perhaps there may be GP training issues to address. 
Claire said that changes need to be made in the way the NHS operates as financially we cannot continue the way things are.
A debate ensued on the feasibility of this and concerns were raised by the group as they felt that if a patient wants to be referred to a consultant they should be and should not be prevented from doing so because of cost.  Claire said that if it was felt a referral was clinically necessary this would be done.  

Lorna said that an issue with moving these to GP practices is that there is a real problem of recruiting in the North West for GPs and our current GPs wouldn’t be able to cope with this increased demand.  In addition, there would be training issues that would need to be addressed, practices would lack the necessary specialist equipment needed and room availability would be an issue for some practices.  

Mr FJ pointed out that he feels GP practices would not have the capacity or training to take this work on board.  Claire said training would have to be addressed.  

Mr TF asked what would happen to the staff at the hospital is these services left the hospital; would this in effect mean redundancies?  Claire said that this would be looked at but a possibility could be to move some staff to community settings etc.  However, Claire stated that at present this is only in its very early discussion stages and no changes have been decided or are imminent.

Mrs JH said that if this is the case and follow-up is done in practice in the future the patient should have an ‘open-door’ referral and if they need to be seen again by the consultant they should be able to get this re-referral back without being placed on the list again for another lengthy wait.  

Claire thanked everyone and said she’d received some useful feedback from the patients at today’s meeting.

Rachel provided a handout detailing the redesign to all present along with postcards which patients can complete to express interest in being involved.  Should anyone be interested please contact Rachel Richardson on 01942 482840 or rachel.richardson@wiganboroughccg.nhs.uk.
Rachel asked Lorna to forward any completed postcards for those wishing to take part.  

Mr FJ asked Claire what follow-up after a period of remission is provided to cancer patients, as he feels at present there isn’t anything available.  Mr FJ went on to tell the group of a case study concerning prostate cancer.  Claire said she would be attending a meeting shortly with a member of staff she could ask about this and would feedback the response.

Action Point:
Lorna to forward on any completed postcards to Rachel Richardson. 




 (Completed)

4. Patient Feedback
Friends & Family Test: Results

Lorna said that as agreed, she had provided the PPG members with feedback from the results of the FFT questionnaires received each month from June-August 2015 which also included the patient comments (those who had consented to their comments being made public only).  These results were then discussed by the group at the meeting and it was agreed there were some very positive comments made about the practice/staff.
Mr ID said that he noticed there weren’t any responders under 25 and a discussion ensued on the difficulties of engaging these patients in completing questionnaires.  Lorna added that the questionnaire is available to complete in reception and also on-line via the practice website.
National GP Survey Results

Lorna handed out hard copies of the National GP survey relating to the result of our practice.  Lorna said that if patients went on the website they could compare our results to practices in the area.  The website is: www.gp-patient.co.uk 
The data included in this publication was collected in two waves during July to September 2014 and January to March 2015.

The website shows that this data was compiled from the following:

· 258 surveys were sent out

· 118 surveys sent back

· 46% completion rate

It was noted that getting through to the practice via phone was an issue and Lorna said that the practice is still awaiting further updates from WBCCG on an upgrade to the telephone system.
Lorna said that it was also worth noting that 93% of patients said the last appointment they got was convenient with 83% recommending the surgery.
Mr ID said that he’d noticed that only 68% had confidence and trust in the out of hours clinician they saw or spoke to compared to the national average of 81% and local CCG average of 82%.
Suggestion from PPG Member
Lorna said that Mrs BW rang the practice and reported an issue with a considerably lengthy delay in the issuing of medications on hospital discharge and asked for this to be discussed at a PPG meeting.  Mrs BW suggested having a pharmacy open outside the hospital grounds 24/7 for patients to attend for medication rather than having to wait at the hospital.  Lorna stated that she’d also added this on Ulysses as an issue/suggestion.
Mrs JP said that this was a problem that Healthwatch identified when they did the ‘Enter and View’ at Royal Albert Edward Infirmary recently and they had highlighted this in the report issued to them.
TV Patient Calling System
Mr ID said that he felt the TV system calls the patient and then goes to advert a little too quickly.  Lorna said she is undertaking training on this software this month hopefully and will look to see if this can be changed.
Mr AA said that he felt this new system was very useful particularly for the hard of hearing.
5. Feedback: Meetings attended by PPG Members
There was no feedback on this item.
6. Any Other Business

Leaver/Joiners
Lorna informed everyone that unfortunately Mrs KS has had to resign from the PPG due to other commitments.
Everyone welcomed a new member, Mr FK, to the PPG.
Following the meeting Mr TF informed Lorna that he will unfortunately be resigning due to moving out of the area.
Improvements at the Practice
Lorna said that this month the Nurses corridor and GP corridor have both been painted and next month the patient waiting area will be painted.

Healthier Together

Lorna said that since the last PPG meeting Healthier Together have announced the 4 hospitals have been agreed as:

· Salford Royal 

· Manchester Royal infirmary

· Royal Oldham

· Stepping Hill 

HealthWatch Wigan

Mrs JP informed everyone that Healthwatch Wigan are looking for more individuals who are interested in doing ‘Enter and Views’ with them.  They’re now adding pharmacies to their list and will be targeting those pharmacies who are not providing an extended hours opening service first.  Mrs JP said that they will not be providing pharmacies with prior notification of the visit.  Mrs JA put her name forward for this.
Mrs JP then briefed everyone on the recent care/nursing home ‘enter and views’.

New Service: Hub Site Appointments
Lorna informed all present that in July 2015 a new service was launched in the area.  This offers patients an appointment with a GP at a Hub site across the borough during the hours of 6.30pm-8.00pm Mondays to Fridays and 10.00am-4.00pm Saturdays and Sundays.  The current Hub sites are at Shevington Medical Practice and Pemberton Medical Practice with additional sites being planned in the near future.

This service is being run by Wigan Federations working together to increase access for patients at evenings/weekends.  Patients should be aware that it is not the HUB site’s own GPs and staff that are necessarily manning these sites; rather it will be GPs/practice staff who choose to work at the sites.  Any registered Wigan Borough patient can ring 01942 482848 to access this service.  Lorna said that posters/leaflets are on display in the surgery.  
NB: This is not related to the Out of Hours Service at Claire House, Ince which still available.
Date/Time of our Next Practice PPG Meeting

It was agreed our next meeting will take place as follows: 

Date:

Tuesday 1st December 2015
Time:

7.15pm start with 9.00pm finish
Venue:
Whitley Methodist Church (93 Spencer Road, Wigan, WN1 2QR) 

Drinks will be available.  

Can members please let Lorna know either via phone on 01942 614306 or email LPrescott@gp-P92010.nhs.uk if you are not able to attend.
